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CLOSED SPECIAL MEETING OF OCTOBER 13, 2004
THE SECRETARY GENERAL: I would like to thank the permanent and alternate representatives for allowing me to spend this afternoon with them.  I felt it was incumbent on me to report on the reform process established on September 15, to explain what it consists of--this has already been explained and set out in the respective executive orders--and to point out what we have managed to do and what remains pending, which is of course a lot.
Perhaps the best way to describe the process is to begin by setting out its objectives.  We had a deficit for the current year of practically one million dollars in terms of the resources needed to cover all budgeted expenses as well as the functioning of the organs, including the Permanent Council and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, both of which lacked the necessary funds to continue their work in 2004.
For next year, the budget shortfall was in the neighborhood of five million dollars.  This was a reality and a response had to be found–a response that could not be provided by anyone except the OAS administration, because it was impossible to obtain additional resources in such a short period of time.  This was one of the facts.
The second fact is that the Organization, thanks to the work of numerous countries, Secretary General Gaviria, highly efficient staff members in different departments, the initiatives of various countries, and the Summit results, had experienced a huge increase in its activities over the previous 10 years.  And with every increase in its activities, another organ was added to the Organization, without any change in its structure.  As a result, we had an Organization with 29 offices, departments, secretariats, and units, reporting directly to the Secretary General.  Obviously, the upshot of this type of situation is the inability to report, monitor, delegate, or even evaluate operations.
The Deloitte & Touche study, which you had quite rightly called for and which had been carried out, considered by the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, and brought to the attention of the Permanent Council, clearly said that there were difficulties in setting priorities in the Organization, that the budget was not based on programs and objectives; and that there was no system for evaluating the attainment of goals.  Consequently, there could not be a results-based merit system as a means of fostering the growth of various departments or evaluating staff.  
These were the realities before us, realities we had to confront, and there was a very timely moment to confront them–the change of administration of the Secretary General–when a very large number of resignations take place because, as established in the statutes, the period of service of personnel in positions of trust ends when the Secretary General leaves.  That made it possible to make changes that were much less costly than having to cover the costs of set contracts and reduce expenses when set contracts exist.  As a result, there was no other solution:  the change had to take place precisely on September 15.
In accordance with the instructions and provisions contained in the Charter, instructions from the General Assembly sessions, and CAAP and Permanent Council resolutions, the Secretary General had to take steps to resolve those issues.  And so what we did was to carry out the first part of the reorganization on September 15, the part for which a corrigendum was issued to work out the details in cases where items that had not been clearly laid out in sufficient detail, but that had been fully established, for any future decisions to be taken by those who would continue at the helm of this Secretariat, who will be charged with taking the respective decisions in this regard.
What is the basis for what we what we decided to do? To address the problems of 2004 and 2005, in other words, to establish a mechanism that would solve the budgetary problem for both years and not hamstring the Organization, and that would at the same time allow it to focus on the four basic objectives that we considered had been established through the Charter, the Summit decisions, and various decisions of the General Assembly and the Permanent Council–human rights, democracy and political affairs, integral development, and multidimensional security–and at the same time to lay the foundations for a zero-based budget, by objectives, where the resources allotted to different programs could be clearly correlated with the objectives sought through them.  This would also make it possible subsequently to evaluate results over the course of the year, not only to make improvements–which is the main reasons for evaluations, to fine tune things or make changes–but also to serve as a basis for an objective merit-based staff evaluation system, so as to better respond to the efforts and performance of staff.
What we wanted to do with the September 15 presentation was to lay the groundwork for this overall reorganization, establish initial mechanisms, generate resources that would allow us to get through 2004 and ease the pressure in 2005, and in turn use this as a basis for presenting a budget, by objectives, for 2006, which would be submitted to the member states and to you, the representatives, sufficiently in advance to enable the countries to decide on what they wanted the Organization to be from 2006 on, whether they wanted it to be an Organization that fully achieves the goals set for it; that has a human rights system operating on a full-time basis; that has resources to address needs to strengthen democracy in the field, electoral observation, conflict resolution; and that can act on new approaches to integral development and multidimensional security.  That would mean that the states would be afforded the opportunity to decide on the quotas that they wanted to establish for the Organization in 2006, without any pressure being exerted on the states because the Organization could operate normally in 2005, according to its established objectives and within the total resources allotted in the Regular Fund.
This has to hinge on the Regular Fund, which is the fund dealt with by the states, on the basis of which the budgets are established.  The special and the specific funds are dependent on the wishes of donors and not all member states are involved in deciding on their priorities and programs.  Rather it is the donors who make decisions in that context. That means that the constraints had to be established within the Regular Fund.
A solution was also sought that did not result in reducing the size of the Organization year after year.  The OAS has been downsizing for years in terms of the number of staff members–a process that began many years ago.  Continuing this downsizing for years into the future with a reduction every year in order to get by with current quotas and a reorganization because of increased expenses due to a higher cost of living–first the cost of professionals but also the cost of material things–would paralyze the Organization, bring it to a standstill, and leave it without operating resources or funds for things to operate.  And the time might come when it would subsist with a number of staff members in Washington, but without any programs except those carried out through donations for specific projects.  In other words, it would be an Organization relegated to doing only what the donors, and not the member states, wanted, which, in my view, is quite different from what the objective of the Organization is.
Moreover, we wanted the effort to be a shared effort and to take advantage of a special opportunity when then there would be a number of resignations from high-level posts.  There was a general feeling, as expressed to me by several Permanent Council members and representatives of the CAAP, that there were a large number of chiefs and that their number had to be reduced to achieve a better balance between chiefs and lower-level positions.  Obviously, every reform and every approach has its costs.  This meant that we would have to incur some costs and we wanted to minimize them so that we would not be prevented from competing professionally to attract the best staff to the Organization, even though for a while there would be limits.  We also wanted this to provide a long-term solution because the savings in the early years would allow, with a reorganization, a budget by objectives that would have to be submitted in January for 2006, to give countries sufficient time to examine the quota situation with an eye toward the future, which could provide the underpinnings for this reform to truly focus resources on topics to which the states attach the greatest importance.
How was the restructuring implemented?  It was based on seven departments: four operational departments to carry out the substantive work of the Organization and three departments in a supporting role.  The three supporting departments are:  the Department of Administration and Finance, the Department of Legal Affairs and Services, and the Department of Information and Communications.  And the four primarily operational departments correspond to the Organization’s four major areas of action:  human rights, democracy and political affairs, integral development, and multidimensional security.  Under the departments, [offices have been established and under the offices, units.] offices, sections, and units have been established.  Some streamlining has taken place at the executive level; D-2 positions, the highest-level positions in the Organization, were eliminated.  These have become D-1 level posts for the Department Directors and a few advisors; the Office Directors are at the P-5 level. 
This has enabled us to do away with 13 director posts and significantly cut back on the number of D-1 positions.  The Secretary General’s salary was reduced and, after being consulted, several staff members accepted a reduction from the D-2 to the P-5 level, which represented a change in their employment status under the new structure.  They did so in support of the Organization to help finance this transitional period.

This year, that measure realized us a real savings of $700,000 for the year 2004.  The approximately $700,000 we have saved this year has enabled the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights to function.  Prior to this, it did not have funds to hold its 121st regular session, now in October.  It also enabled us to cover the cost of meetings of the Permanent Council and of its various committees, which also were not budgeted. These measures alone saved more than US$2,000,000 for 2005.  Then other savings were made by doing things better at the administrative level. These measures had already been identified and would generate savings of around $800,000 in 2005.

But even these efforts at the highest levels and the administrative streamlining were not sufficient to cover the entire shortfall for 2005, which was $5,000,000.  Additional savings had to be found, and the only immediate way to achieve those savings was to save on the salaries of the other staff members.  For that reason, I respectfully explained to the Staff Association and personally presented to the entire staff of this Organization, a request to freeze the increases for 2005 and 2006.  In the following five years, from 2007 and thereafter, a fifth of that frozen increase would be repaid each year, and thus return the staff to total parity with the United Nations five years later.  But the interim would give the member states an opportunity to set up a budget based on the reality of the Organization, which they want to keep running.

The reforms have second stages that have not yet been carried out and that would be underway, depending, of course, on whether you, the countries, and the new authorities, decide to carry them forward.

An important part of this effort is the zero-based budget by program for 2006, which identifies, in full, the real needs to accomplish all the Organization’s functions within this new organizational structure.  The idea is to avoid having to constantly go in search of specific donations every time the Organization has to put together a mission to a country or undertake a mission for electoral observation or for settling some conflict or dispute, and to enable the Organization to mobilize.  The unending process of having to find specific funds puts an enormous constraint upon the member states in terms of operating this Organization.

I also had an opportunity to discuss with the Staff Association another important part of what has to be fixed, which is to be able to restore a career service in this Organization once these two years of frozen increases have passed.  That career service would be merit-based and feature external evaluations of each staff member every five years.  This would be a guarantee of career tenure that would enable us to attract the most qualified people in the Hemisphere to work here in this Organization.  But there would be no politics or chronyism in this system.  Instead, it would rely upon an external evaluation system that would check the staff member’s professional skills every five years to determine whether those skills were sufficiently up-to-date for the staff member to remain in the Organization’s service.

In my judgment, the change has been well received among the vast majority of persons.  Obviously, it was a great sacrifice for many staff members to have to agree to a salary that was lower than their previous salary in order to continue working within the new organization.  Others lost their positions not because of criticism of their performance but because the number of staff had to be reduced in order to be able to close out the year and get to the numbers we needed to reach for the coming year.  Still others lost their positions because, for the sake of reorganization, a balance had to be struck that fit into the regulatory framework of the new structure.

I have to say that in this restructuring process the support I have received from the staff and from the professionals of the Organization has been extraordinary.  This Organization has many very talented people on its staff, with professional skills and fine personal qualities.  They are hard working and dedicated, with a tremendous affection for this Organization.

This restructuring was also intended to create an esprit de corps within the Organization.  One of the situations that troubled me–and that was also featured in the Report of Deloitte & Touche–is the fact that in this Organization there were units that felt more a “unit” than part of the OAS; almost every activity here carries the acronym of some other organization and not the name of the OAS.  In the end, no one knew what the OAS did, because everything was done with other acronyms but not the “OAS” acronym.  The result was that there was no esprit de corps; people didn’t feel they were part of what other people were doing.  There was no grand time schedule for the Organization as a whole.  When I tried to find a schedule of the activities for the remainder of the year, I found that there was no such thing.  Every department, office, assistant secretariat established its own program.  The unity that would pull all the parts of the process together was missing.

To solve that problem, we created the cabinet, composed of the Assistant Secretary General, the seven department heads, and the advisors.  This group worked together and discussed the work of each department.  Everyone participated, so that we all took an interest in what each unit was doing.  This was to create that esprit de corps, and attach the acronym of the OAS to our endeavors.

Great progress was achieved in a very short space of time.  I am grateful to everyone who helped us as we went about setting up this process.  As I said before, this is still a work in progress.  Nonetheless, I felt I had an obligation to inform the ambassadors about this process. Out of respect and affection for this Organization, I am hoping that the effort to more efficiently serve this Organization’s lofty goals by creating a sense of shared objectives, by instilling a sense of team work, creating a more organic vision of the OAS, setting up a budget by objectives, and introducing an evaluation of work performance, will not be lost among any changes that the new authorities might want to introduce.

In closing, as I said before, this Organization is in large measure the result of progress made in the past.  It has built upon progress made in the field of democratic government, through the Charter, electoral observation missions, settlement of disputes–all of which made it possible to do things that had not been done before.  It has also built upon progress made with the creation of the idea of multidimensional security and the human rights system, which has been successful and in great demand.  The Organization has built upon progress made in the area of integral development, where the Summit Process has made it possible for the Heads of State to craft a long-term vision, working with the ministers and specific programs; and upon progress made with the introduction of the concept of “best practices” shared by various nations.  The Secretariat’s organization structure had to be modernized to match what the nations had already done at the political level.

I would like to express my profound thanks to the Assistant Secretary General for all his support throughout this process.  Without his help, this would not have been possible.  Ambassador Einaudi was very generous in joining the task force, and was enthusiastic in his support and readiness to make this proposal work.  I would like to extend a special word of appreciation to my small group of advisors, who came to this Organization with me and who have worked with me over the last months in preparing these reforms, examining them and thinking about them.

I would also like to extend my thanks to the staff of the Organization, including those who are heading up departments, those who are chiefs of offices, sections, and units, and especially those working with the Organization’s pension system and the members of the Staff Association, who have been very generous and open to hearing my presentations and suggestions.  I want to thank them for all their support and their work.

Finally, I would like to thank the ambassadors and their respective countries for the encouragement and support they gave to me to carry out these reforms.  Obviously, these changes affected many interests and persons, which is always painful.  This, of course, meant that there were interests at play; some felt another solution should have been found. 
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So, I am at your disposal.  If you wish, I could also use this meeting to give you a brief report on my trip to Haiti and on the recent situation in Grenada. If the ambassadors so wish, I can share my thoughts with you on these matters. 
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